March 20, 2015
Peter Maurer, Planning Director

County of Calaveras 

891 Mountain Ranch Road, 

San Andreas, CA 95249 

e-mail: pmaurer@co.calaveras.ca.us 

            gpupdate@co.calaveras.ca.us
RE: CPC Comments on the 2014 Draft General Plan 

Dear Sir, 

My name is Tom Infusino, and I am presenting these comments on behalf of the Calaveras Planning Coalition.  Thank you for the opportunity to comment.  The more detailed comments that follow this cover letter evaluate each of the elements of the Draft General Plan, and the Background Report.   

1) The General Plan Update process needs to return to being transparent and unifying.

Recently the General Plan Update process has become less transparent, less diverse, and more divisive.  

Originally, communities were encouraged to develop community plans to help provide unified input into the General Plan Update from diverse communities.  Now most of the information in the community plans has been removed from the General Plan Update, and the plan’s respect for the diversity of these unique communities has waned. Originally, every planning effort by the consultants resulted in the release of a public report.  Now, the culminating draft general plan produced by Mintier and Associates has been withheld from public view. Originally, the General Plan Update was to include a unifying Vision Statement and Guiding Principles carefully crafted after hours of public input at community workshops.  Now, that vision statement does not appear in the 2014 Draft General Plan.  

We strongly encourage the County to find a way to include the community plan information more fully in the general plan update, to restore the Vision Statement and Guiding Principles, and to release the Mintier and Associates draft general plan to those of us who want to see it.  It may have pearls of wisdom that we should include in the General Plan Update. It may be as good as the Mintier-Harnish draft general plan recently released for San Joaquin County.  If so, we would be wise use the best material from our own Mintier-Harnish draft to keep pace with our western neighbors, who often compete with us for funding and resources. These efforts would help to restore transparency to the general plan update process, to respect the diversity of our communities, and to re-unify support for the General Plan Update.  

2) The Background Report and Background sections need improvement.

The background information Draft General Plan and the Background Report are important for a number of reasons.  First, the background information explains the basis for determining which issues are relevant and must be addressed in the General Plan Update.  Second, the background information is critical to resident and outside investors alike, as they assess their economic opportunities in Calaveras County, and as they try to manage their way through the project review steps of multiple agencies.  Third, background information alerts County residents to the many challenges ahead, so that they can contribute to overcoming the barriers to environmental health and economic prosperity.   

We are disappointed that the background section of the elements and the 2014 Background Report neglected to include information critical to understanding and implementing the general plan. It is especially disappointing that the information in the 2008 Baseline Report, much of which was accurate and useful, was not included in the 2014 Background Report.  Please include this information in the next draft of the Background Report. 

3) There are topics missing from the elements.  

The “shoe fits” doctrine explains that a county is responsible for addressing recommended topics in a general plan to the degree that they are relevant to that county.  If the County chooses not to address a topic, it must explain why the issue is not relevant in the county. 

We were particularly puzzled that the Draft General Plan failed to address weaknesses in the current general plan that were identified in the 2006 Calaveras County General Plan Evaluation.  

Since that critique was the basis for initiating the General Plan Update, we had hoped that the Draft General Plan would at least ensure that these flaws would be corrected.  However, after nine years of planning, we still see little evidence that the Circulation Element is correlated with the Land Use Element.  We still see no background information on the regulatory framework for endangered species habitat management in the Conservation and Open Space Element. We still do not see the noise contours in the Noise Element.  There are still no evacuation routes in the Safety Element.  The General Plan Evaluation called for the correction of each of these flaws.     

Since our general plan comments in April of 2007, the CPC has provided the County with a consistent list of relevant topics to include in the General plan.  Some topics have been skipped over entirely, like Child Care Facilities.  Work on many of these topics has been deferred until some unspecified time in the future including community design guidelines, a bicycle and pedestrian master plan, mitigation guidelines for biological resource impacts, a habitat conservation plan, an oak woodlands management program, climate change reduction measures, a parks and recreation plan, uniform defensible space standards for fire safety, and emergency evacuation route designations.  Even more puzzling were the elimination of ready-to-use standards for agricultural and forest land conversion mitigation and setbacks, prepared by the Ag. Coalition and broadly supported by others concerned.  It is as if the County is going out of its way to avoid providing any guidance for both orderly economic development and sound resource conservation.   
Furthermore, the 2008 Issues and Opportunities Report identified key topics that the General Plan should embrace.  Nevertheless, the Draft General Plan sheds little immediate light on the critical subjects of infrastructure capacity, infrastructure financing, and infrastructure maintenance raised in that report. We are still no balancing our infrastructure budgets. 

We strongly encourage the County to at least provide some interim guidance regarding these critical topics in the next draft of this General Plan Update and in the Project Description for the DEIR.  The General Plan Update needs to be ready to implement when it is adopted, not 5 or 10 or 15 years later.  

    
4) Provisions are missing from the elements. 
Throughout the General Plan Update process, residents have been identifying provisions (i.e. goals, policies, objectives, standards, and implementation measures) for including in the General Plan Update text.  These include provisions from the existing and proposed community plans, and provisions from draft optional elements of the general plan.  

We are disappointed that only token provisions from the community plans have been incorporated into the Draft General Plan, and that many of the policies we recommended from the draft optional elements were not included in the text of Draft General Plan.  For example, we recommended that four wastewater policies from the Draft Water Element be included in the Draft General Plan (Draft Water Element Policies 5.1, 5.2, 5.3, and 5.4).  Three of the four policies were not included.  We hope that more of our policy recommendations to protect health, safety, and wellbeing will make it into the next version of the general plan.  

      
5) The plan lacks quantified standards and measurable objectives. 

In general, it is disappointing that there are few quantified standards in the Draft General Plan  that provide clear direction of what is required of new development.  More standards would provide more clarity for the development community, and more security for existing residents that their interests will be protected.  It is also disappointing that there are few measurable objectives that provide targets for achievement in the near-term and long-term.  Such objectives would help guide County and citizen actions as we try to implement the plan.  It is disappointing that so many of the policies merely call on the County to consider, facilitate, promote, support, investigate, and encourage things; rather than to actually complete specific tasks that would make the county a better place to live in the future.  Finally, it is disappointing that so many of the so called “programs” do not specify who in the County, will be completing what specific task, by what time; and how that effort will be funded.  Such detail is needed to ensure that tasks do not fall through the crack and remain incomplete as time passes.  
6) Conclusions
We have done our best to comment on the little that is in the Draft General Plan.  Fortunately, we now know the extent of what is missing.  In the months ahead we will try to find those missing pieces and provide them to the County.  We strongly encourage you to incorporate those missing pieces so that, in the end, we all can benefit from a whole and complete general plan.  
Sincerely, 
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Thomas P. Infusino

P.O. Box 792

Pine Grove, CA 95665

tomi@volcano.net
P.S. Please retain a copy of these comments for the administrative record. 
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